ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 9

From:  John Hoffmann

Ward-2 Alderman

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 09/08/08:  

Steve Donaldson Proclamation:  Former alderman Steve Donaldson was given a proclamation after he was named “Man of the Year” by the Chamber of Commerce.

Steve put in a lot of hours as an alderman.  However, I was amazed to see him get this award.

Steve was a big backer for the Fire District Annexation plan in 2006 when he served as Town and Country’s non-voting rep on the Fire District Board. In 2005 and 2006 there were no fires in the business community, but the annexation would have slapped a new property tax on business of $0.85 per $100 valuation. That is not exactly doing local businesses a big favor. 

Steve showed he is no dummy, at least on this night.  He took his award and beat it, thus avoiding listening to 45 minutes of public comments about deer.      

CART BEFORE THE SNOWPLOW:  Once again the snow plowing of public and private streets is before the Board, thanks to the Thornhill Estates Board of Trustees president Peter DiGasbarro complaining of the newly approved “once-in and once-out” system for private streets. The mayor at the August 25 meeting sent the policy the board approved back to the Public Works Commission along with the City Attorney Steve Garrett at $140 an hour to discuss liability issues.  That meeting is on September 15 and the next meeting after that is five weeks later.  

So on the agenda is a resolution written by the Director of Public Works Craig Wilde to rescind the current snowplow policy that calls for increasing the snowplow trucks by 27% to complete plowing of all the streets 33% faster and go back to last years’ system. 

That was followed by the first reading of two bills to hire the all the trucks based on the policy that was just rescinded.  This made absolutely no sense whatsoever.  I brought it up in the work session and it was discussed for 15 minutes.  Mayor Dalton saw the contradiction immediately.  Several others did not.  Alderman Steve Fons got it and suggested not having the reading for the additional trucks. 

In the meeting the resolution passed on a voice vote.  I kept my mouth shut. I probably should have voted no.  The first reading then proceeded on the contracts for the snowplow services.    

THE CROSSWALK:  During the work session Mayor Dalton mentioned that the Public Works Commission would be looking at the crosswalk issue at Mason Ridge for people using the Clayton Road sidewalk wanting to go to Longview Park while motorist on Mason Ridge often don’t look to their right and run the stop sign. Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith brought this up at the last meeting and thought maybe a stoplight should be installed that stopped all Clayton Road traffic when someone wanted to cross Mason Ridge.  I thought something like the Pelican Walk style crosswalks in England where lights on top of black and white poles flash when the crosswalk is in use would be a good idea.  I work at MoDot and spoke to the MoDOT chief engineer for St. Louis (the skinny guy you see on TV regularly) and he told me that Boulder Colorado was already using a modified crosswalk system similar to crosswalk is used in England.  I found that system on Boulder’s website and plan to present it to the PW Commission on Monday night.  Pretty cheap way to go…use the expertise of people I know plus the expertise of the people on the PW Commission. 

BUT WAIT…at the work session Ward 4 Alderman Jon Benigas said he wanted the police commission to look at it.  Traffic safety is based on the THREE E’s.  ENGINEERING, EDUCATION AND ENFORCEMENT.  I’m trying to solve the problem with the first component.  If you read the last newsletter, Chief John Copeland said that do to the layout of the intersection there was nothing the police department could do about enforcing the stop sign violations. (A statement I found a little hard to swallow…but then again I used to have cops run radar from bicycles on narrow side streets and hide in driveways to catch people disobeying signs when I was in Maryland.)

Finally Ald. Benigas wanted to know if this was going to be referred to our paid consultant. Oh a fine idea…let’s spend some money that we perhaps do not need to spend.  Why to we have commissions which should have people familiar with or who are experts themselves with subjects at hand if we are then going to spend tax money to send it to a consultant? Just get rid of the commissions.  Of course the Public Works Commission actually has a number people in the construction and land management business who know what they are doing.  The police commission has no one with any law enforcement or criminal justice experience.         

SPEAKERS ON NON DEER SUBJECTS:

Our first speaker of the evening was State Rep. Sue Cunningham.  The speakers are normally are called on a first come, first serve basis as to who turned in their speaker forms first.  The Mayor, a well known Jefferson City lobbyist, appeared on Rep. Cunningham’s campaign ad endorsing her for the state senate as “Town and Country Mayor.  He mentioned how helpful Sue is to him.  Of course no mention that some of the mayor’s clients (cigarette companies) have given Sue campaign contributions as far back as 2004. Instead of having to sit and listen to 40 or 50 minutes of the deer speeches, Sue got to go first. 

She gave a very nice campaign speech before the crowded room, without saying where she stood on the deer issue.  The mayor then thanked her for visiting Town and Country and she made a hasty but gracious exit. 

WCA CRITIC:  Next after a number of deer speeches it was Jeff Chaney from Arlington Oaks on the subject of the upcoming Westminster Christian Academy site plan including a football stadium.  (There is more WCA News under the Architectural Review Board section of this newsletter.) WCA has withdrawn its request for lights but many of us suspect they will be asking for them in the future. Jeff brought up statements made by WCA representatives during the Planning and Zoning hearings over the need for lights.  They included the lights were needed to recruit athletes to the school.  Chaney mentioned they have not had much of a problem getting jocks up to this point without lights. He mentioned that WCA claimed to have changed leagues and that made it important for them to have lights.  He pointed out that the school is playing 7 of its 11 games in the afternoon this year. Jeff saved his best for last, when he recalled the WCA headmaster claiming nighttime football was best for the player’s welfare, because in September it is cooler in the evening. Jeff asked if it wasn’t true that the school has two-a-day practices in the August heat and had been playing daytime games for years, apparently with no regard for its students’ health, safety and welfare.  (This is a point I made in a recent newsletter)

Finally Jeff brought up one of the things that people with WCA have mentioned several times, “assisting in city events.”  Yep he had a point it was as if WCA was threatening to not allow the city to hold the annual Fire and Ice fireworks show on its property if it didn’t get its way.  Of course the more they mention that they more they are losing me. 

FORE AND WATCH OUR WALLET:  The next speaker was Alan Allred, also of Arlington Oaks.  But Mr. Allred did not speak on the WCA football stadium.  Instead he came to praise the city police department.  Mr. Allred is on the board at Bellerive Country Club.  Mr. Allred stated the how great the police department performed at the recent BMW Classic held at Bellerive.  He mentioned that T&C Police coordinated law enforcement operations between T&C. Creve Coeur, Chesterfield and St. Louis County Police Departments and the Missouri Highway Patrol plus two federal agencies. He added PGA security officials remarked who well the security was run at this event compared with others. 

That was a nice pat on the back.  Here are my concerns.  Town and Country budgeted $10,000 in police overtime for this event.  The other agencies along with MoDot supplied labor and vehicles at taxpayer costs.  

This PG event had a prize purse of $7 million.  The winner won $1.2 million. BWM sent $13.5 million worth of BMWs to be used by golfers, PGA officials and to sit outside of the Ritz Carlton Hotel in Clayton on the fountain plaza. Tickets were sold to this event in excess of $200 per person.

Why were the taxpayers of Town and Country and these other agencies not reimbursed for these services?  I can see providing free services for non-profit parades and events, but someone was making a lot of money off the BMW Classic.  I asked the police chief and he replied it is what has been done for all the past golf tournaments at Bellerive.  However the 25-to-50 police officers working any Cardinal game at Busch Stadium are paid off-duty by the baseball team. On-duty traffic officers will be at a few intersections, but even the cops waving traffic out of the garages are paid by the baseball team and not the city.   

The area where I used to work outside of Washington DC was home for a number of years of the Kemper Golf Tournament, played at a PGA course in Bethesda, Maryland.  I called a friend of mine with the police department that handled security there.  The police department, transportation and transit agencies were all reimbursed for all expenses in connection with the golf tournament with one exception.  Traffic officers directed traffic on public streets near the gold course.  All other officers, including those working traffic on parking lots, on the golf club grounds and on the golf course were paid by the PGA.  Why are the same services in Missouri being but on the back of the taxpayers?

WELCOME TO ANOTHER FEATURE FROM ANTHROPOMORIC THEATER OR THE MISGUIDED FLIER:

THE DEER FLIER:  The flier sent out by Jim Ambrozetes (the deer birth control guy) was delivered to most households on Saturday September 6.  The flier contained the usual misinformation, claiming children and pets would not be safe from “hunters.”  Hunting has never been an option in either the bill I introduced in May or what the Deer Task Force has been working on.  Each concept involves one of two companies hired to kill deer and each proposal to date would require that a police officer be present to approve any shots taken by firearms.  Deer would be baited by food into areas away from houses.  

Jim keeps telling people to urge the use of Immuno Contraception (PZP) which is great, except its use is not allowed by the State of Missouri. If it were allowed it would require sharpshooters with dart guns to shoot does twice within six months with an injection of PZP.  Then the same does would have to be given a booster annually.   

I got one e-mail from a couple that vowed to vote against anyone who voted for killing deer and promised to vote against anyone who voted to allow killing of deer.  I checked the voting records of the last two contested municipal elections and found that they did not vote in either one.  So at least the flier got them to think about voting.

THE SPEAKERS:  I counted 11 people who spoke on deer before the Board of Aldermen meeting for about 40 minutes. Then at the Deer Task Force Meeting it was another hour of people speaking on the subject.  At the Board of Aldermen meeting five people wanted the size of the deer population to be reduced and six who were shocked at any such suggestion. 

At the Deer Task Force Meeting it was pretty much a love fest for the Bambi coalition. Some of the comments including Miriam Hoffman showing photos she took of a deer that were used for a Chamber of Commerce map.  Former Ward 1 alderwoman Barbara Ann Hughes, who admitted that she lives in a section of town where there are no deer, suggested that people should raise money for birth control procedures and she would go to the bank and donate $500.  (Actually I like this idea.  If we are going to do field sterilizations I would recommend using private funds as I have a hard time justifying using six-figures of tax money.)  Barbara Ann also made good points that the Deer task Force did not follow city ordinance or the Missouri Sunshine law by failing to keep minutes of their meetings.  

A resident from Ward-2 made the point that the Deer Task appears to be ready to address, “make deer management a long term issue.”  

Margaret Rankin of Ward-4 had a good sound bite.  I didn’t necessarily agree with her point, but it sounded good when she said it has become “if you don’t like it you kill it.”

Bill Savage, who lives on Mason Road, said he was asked to also speak for the woman who owns the undeveloped property on the south end of Mason Road.  Their position was to manage the herd through hunting now. 

Dr. Charles Norland said if the deer are not checked, “we will no longer be a beautiful community because we won’t have any plants or yards.”  Actually he makes a point that the US Forest Service and Parks Service made, when wolves were reintroduced to federal lands in the West, deer finally had a predator.  As the deer population reduced, many plants and trees that the deer had killed or eaten returned which led to many small animals and birds returning.  

MEAN DEER STREETS:  One woman from Ward 1 and another later at the Deer Task Force meeting, described the deer was being passive and docile and people want to kill them.  Hey no one is accusing the deer of mugging joggers or selling drugs to kids in our backyards.  But at the same time they aren’t members of the local Quaker Church either. Folks they are WILDLIFE. 

SECRET AGENDA:  I think the best show was listening to a woman from Ward-3 at the Deer Task Force, who was incensed because if it wasn’t for the flier she would never have known about this Deer Task Force and what they were about to recommend. I have to wonder what she did with the Deer Meeting notices that were mailed to her house by the city for the January meeting at CBC and the June meeting at Maryville University.  Where was she when the city newsletters arrived at her house?  What was she watching two weeks earlier when every TV station in town led the six and 10 o’clock news at the city hall with deer-stories?  Where was she when the Post-Dispatch had a lead editorial on the Town and Country deer or the deer stories on the front of the Metro section in Post and in West Magazine?   When Bill Kuehling pointed out some of these attempts that have been made by the city and by the media, she continued being a person scorned, loudly talking to others about how the city is trying to hide what its doing. 

Lou, the guy from Suburban Bow Hunters was asked to speak by Bill Kuehling and many in the room started to boo and say how Lou did not live in Town and Country so he should not be allowed to speak. 

Let me give these folks a news flash.  Lou is likely to be as much of a taxpayer as they are.  When you support your local government off of sales taxes, everyone who walks through the door is a potential taxpayer who funds the city’s operation and should have a right to speak.  

What was amazing that after all these people spoke before the Deer Task Force, they left and did not stick around to see what was being discussed or decided, including the woman claiming to have been uninformed.  That left the usual group who had attended many of the past meetings.      

Task Force members (minus Alderwoman Lynn Wright who was absent) again discussed proposals for firearm and archery use and the size of land requirement.  Fred Meyland-Smith then brought up the idea of making it illegal to feed deer.  He was actually booed and hissed.  One of the people doing so was a very nice lady from my subdivision who is a known deer feeder.  It was decided that such a law would be difficult for the police to enforce and would criminalize residents.  For me it is stupid idea…during an especially harsh Maryland winter a few years ago I was known to leave a few peanuts and other nuts on a railing of our deck for squirrels. And what about all the backyard birdfeeders?  Could you be charged if you put out feed for the birds and a couple deer walk up and start eating from the feeder? 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD:  The ARB meet a couple of hours before the Board of Aldermen meeting.  On the agenda were two gates, four houses and a high school. 

Westminster Christian Academy:  The architects for the private school gave a presentation that included how they were going to rebuild most of the main building at the former West County Tech campus and build a new athletic center for housing pools and a hockey rink.  The overall site drawing submitted showed the football stadium and some of the drawings of the east side of the school show the football stadium in front of the building. 

As some regular readers may remember WCA was scheduled to be in front of the Planning and Zoning Commission for three different nights.  The first two nights dealt with the site plan issues, including the football stadium.  The third issue was obtaining a permit for lights for a planned football stadium. After the first meetings the P&Z Commission did not approve the use the lights in the site development, but still considering them under the final request. The school was told at the end of the second meeting to comeback with more information concerning questions about the lights and other subjects concerning the site plan, to provide the bare number of events at night that were needed and studies concerning sound associated with a PA system at the stadium.  The commission also voted to ban Westminster from renting out any hockey facility to other schools or sports groups (so the campus would not be a commercial enterprise after school).  Instead of there being a third night of hearings, dealing with lights, WCA withdrew its request for lights and of course never returned to answer other questions that the commissioners had asked them to respond to.

After the presentation Chairman Phil Benham asked if there were any public comments. I couldn’t resist.  I mentioned that the school had been instructed to return with answers and didn’t.  I also asked how they could afford to operate an ice rink with the rink not generating any outside income.  If that is the case, the presentation of a building for hockey center without on-going funding seems to be a bit dubious.  Of course after I made my comments the Commission voted to approve the plans. 

GATES:  The developers of the Amonte Subdivision requested a gate to restrict traffic from entering the subdivision.   They don’t have any plans for houses approved but they want the privacy gate and have sold only one lot so far.  The Amonte Subdivision is on Mason Road near the south city limits.  

Next up was a gate to restrict traffic from entering the older Country Aire subdivision, one of the early neighborhoods in Town and Country, on Ballas across from Missouri Baptist Hospital.  Both gates were approved.

New homes for 226 Conway Hill, 1266 Devonworth and 1266 Devonworth were all approved without much discussion.

1933 Karlin Drive:  I was at this meeting specifically to make a comment about a tear down house going up at 1933 Karlin Drive in the Thornhill Estates subdivision.  Karlin Drive runs off of Thornhill and then makes an L-turn and runs parallel to Thornhill.  The house to be torn down sits up on a hill at the L-turn.  The house has a very modern design and is large, but not huge. There is no problem with the owner.  The problem is with the architect and builder (same person…Douglas Julian) who kindly put, has a difficult personality. He is building one of the “huge” houses at the end of Nettlecreek Drive.  He has refused to properly erect working erosion fences on the property or put down a gravel parking surface for construction trucks.  This has caused mud to cover portions of Nettlecreek and neighbors’ driveways since early this spring. The city building inspector keeps finding him in violation of the city code, warns him and requires him to clean the street.  He apparently only does this when told to do so and the city can not find it in their heart to issue him a code violation citation.                    

I brought this problem to the attention of the ARB.  I suggested that the builder be required to construct a gravel parking area on the site at Karlin and be required to erect double erosion fences.  The building inspector was present and reluctantly admitted there have been other problems at the builder’s other site in the subdivision.  I further said the street is only 20-feet wide and work cars and trucks would create a traffic flow problem for residents, school busses and delivery trucks.  I also said such parking surface would also serve as a barrier of last resort if any of the erosion fences failed. 

 Mr. Julian then responded that I was attacking and he didn’t appreciate it and didn’t know why I didn’t call him.  (The reason is that I find him to be a miserable person to try and communicate with.  Whining and threatening in the same conversation.) 

The board agreed with me and required a circle drive of gravel below the erosion barriers. 

Outside of the hearing room (Board Chambers), Mr. Julian loudly accused me of making him look unprofessional in front of the board.  I am guilty as charged, but it was not hard to do, he gave me plenty of assistance.  The future homeowner then demanded to know why I didn’t require the builder who built a house at the corner of Thornhill and Karlin to do the same.  I replied because I was not an alderman when those plans were before the ARB.  The homeowner, a doctor, then shouted, “So you just want to pick on me.  I have friends.”  He and the builder then stormed out of city hall. I’m hoping with some help of others I have smoothed things over with the homeowner. 

MORE INACTION OR GREEN GREEN:  On August 27 I attend a neighborhood meeting at the Thornhill pool.  During the meeting the subdivision president Peter DiGasbarro mentioned that the subdivision was going to be paying $12,000 to clean out the creek next to the pool and add rocks to reduce erosion. A week later I’m driving by the pool on Thornhill Drive at 10:50am and what do I see?

I see one of the workers carrying debris he has cleaned out of the creek in front of the pool, walk across the street and dump it the same creek further down stream.  The section of the creek he dumped the debris in was on the property of Dr. Nasir, who had built a 12,000 square foot house.  Dr. Nasir, also spent hundreds of thousands of dollars covering a portion of the creek and signing an agreement with the subdivision board of trustees that if the creek on his property should happen to become clogged and flood, he would pay to repair flood damages on subdivision property or neighbor’s property. 

What I found out when I confronted the one worker who I saw dumping the debris he had just cleaned out of the creek on the Thornhill Bath and Tennis property, was that his boss told him to.  I went to “his boss” on the site and he said his boss told him to and they didn’t know anyone was living there.  The creek is in the shadow on one of the bigger houses in Town and Country.  The boss said his boss told him to go ahead and clean up what they had dumped into the creek.   

I called for a police officer to respond and for the Director of Public Works to respond. A police corporal arrived.  I explained what had happened, hinted that I’d appreciate a citation being issued.  He said he’d take care of it.  I then left and came back in 30 minutes to find the contractors were still cleaning out what they had dumped.  In fact it took two of them over an hour to clean out what they had been dumping for the last two days.        

The cop had left without writing anyone a citation.  (UNBELIEVABLE!  The Town and Country Police see someone throwing a McDonald’s coffee cup out of a car window on I-270 and they would be all over them.  You catch some systematically dumping debris into a MSD storm water creek and they do nothing!)

MEET CHRIS GOOSE:  Next the Director of Public Works tells me there is no ordinance to cover this.  There is nothing the city can do.   I then go home and consult with the T&C Ordinance book and found the following under “Littering”:

 SECTION 210.290:     LITTERING

A person commits the offense of littering if he/she throws or places, or causes to be thrown or placed, any glass, glass bottles, wire, nails, tacks, hedge, cans, garbage, trash, refuse, or rubbish of any kind, nature or description on the right-of-way of any public road or State highway or on or in any of the waters in this State or on the banks of any stream, or on any land or water owned, operated or leased by the State, any board, department, agency or commission thereof or on any land or water owned, operated or leased by the Federal government or on any private real property owned by another without his/her consent.  

I am currently referring to the Director of Public Words as Chris Goose, because he was as full of something as a goose designated for Christmas dinner. 

The mayor twice at meetings has brought up how important it is that the city go “green.” However, the city does not seem to believe that dumping a stake bed truck full of debris (at least that is what they removed from the creek at the site of the dumping) a serious offense. 

IRONIC:  The name of the contractor that was cleaning one side of the creek and dumping the waste into the other side of the same creek, Environmental Landscaping, Inc.  The president of the Thornhill homeowners association was upset with me, saying I should have called him and he could have handled it with one phone call instead of getting the city involved. Dr. Nasir on the other hand was not upset with me at all. 

THE REST OF THE STORY:  I wrote a report with the workers’ statements to me.  I sent a copy to the police chief who ordered the officer to write a report.  He did a couple days later and it was a beaut.  He wrote that the worker, who had been taking the debris across the street and dumping it into back into the creek on Dr. Nisar’s property, told him that he had been stacking the debris on the side of the road for their truck to pick up.

This week I met with the police chief and showed him how the worker had to walk past their stake bed truck that was parked right where he was working in front of the Bath and Tennis club, then walk across the street and threw debris 10 feet down into the storm water creek.  I also pointed out that it was the same creek on Dr. Nisar’s property where they spent over an hour removing the debris they had dumped for two days.  They clearly were not working for Dr. Nisar.   The police chief agreed and hopefully someone will be charged with dumping.  However, even the police chief took the typical “let’s not do anything” approach at one point when he said, “Well they did clean it all up.”  And a good thing they did after Sunday’s rains.

 TRASH TASK FORCE Sept. 3, 2008:  Another endless meeting that did not seem to accomplish much.  We did get a proposed time table from the consultant and the director of Public Works that had the process going until August 3, 2009.  First bids would be accepted in May for awarding and then there would be a 3-month period before he start of the contracts. 

Chairman Steve Fons did not take any shots at Sanders hauling at this meeting.  I made sure that representatives from both of the Sanders companies were there. 

DOGWOOD THE STATE TREE; HAWTHORN THE CITY TREE?  Yes a row of good size Hawthorne trees (I think I counted 7) were planted in front of the new $1.6 million addition to the Longview Farm House between the house and the driveway/parking lot.  Are Hawthorn trees really the types of trees we want around people, especially kids and pets?  Here is the description of Hawthorn trees:

  Hawthorne (Crataegus) is deciduous and a member of the rose family. The common name for hawthorne comes from haw, which is an old English word for "hedge." The tree's name simply means "thorny hedge." After the British General Enclosures Act of 1845 hawthorn was used extensively as hedgerow because of its thorny nature and quick growth, angering peasants who no longer could enter the lands they previously roamed at will. Its Latin name, Crataegus, means "hardness", referring to the quality of the wood.

Here is a portion of an e-mail I sent to the city administrator that asked a number of questions about why we purchased and planted these trees.  I was told that the just planted trees are going to be removed.  Yikes! At whose cost? That was one of the questions.

“Apparently Hawthorns are considered scrub trees and not very desirable for places that see a lot of the public.  I understand they are great for landscaping security...around a prison, in front of your moat, etc.  The thorns on the tree will cut people, puncture people's skin and feet and the person who called me claimed can even puncture a tire. (They are next to the driveway and parking lot)  God knows what they might do to a passing deer.”

Actually I believe the Hawthorn bud might just be the state flower. 

Here is the reply I got from the Public Works Director:

John,
These trees were not supposed to have the thorns and they are diseased.  They are on the punchlist to be replaced.

They were originally included in the landscaping plan for the house.  I am not sure where this decision was made, as I was not involved in that part of the process.  I do know that staff reviewed the landscaping plan and several changes were made that apparently were not fully addressed by the landscaping contractor at the time of installation.  The trees that should be planted are Acer griseum (paperbark maple).  These were selected in an effort to consolidate the landscaping programs in all city facilities and create continuity between both parks.

The general contractor is responsible for verifying the proper installation of the plant material (and all other items) for the project.  We have indicated that these trees shall be replaced at the contractor’s expense as a part of our punch list.  We will not bear any cost for these trees which were installed outside of what was specified…

Craig J. Wilde, P.E.
Director of Public Works
City of Town and Country, MO
TDD…A PENNY HERE AND A PENNY THERE:  The last regular meeting of the special Traffic Development District meeting was held two weeks ago.  The TDD is around the area of Clayton and Woods Mill Road.  $10.4 million was spent to improve the road for the new Town and Country Crossing project.  Schnucks was not part of the district but everything on the west of side of the road was.  The TDD is ready to sell bonds.  I’m told the first sale of bonds will be for $6 million, meaning more bonds will have to be sold at a later date. What is it that creates the payoff for the investors?  Of course it is higher sales taxes for you and me. I’m told by one of the board members it looks like the additional 1-cent sales tax will be around for 11-to-16 years.  

Of course not everyone is crazy about this.  Colleen Schoendienst is one that is not too thrilled with it.  Many of you may remember Colleen and her mother Mary singing the national anthem before baseball games and other civic events. She is of course the daughter of former Cardinal player, manager, long time coach and Town and Country resident Red Schoendienst. She also owns the McDonalds on Woods Mill just north of Clayton Road.  If you have ever gone in there on a semi-regular basis you would notice that this McDonalds has some of the politest workers you will ever find at a fast food joint. 

Well Ms. Schoendienst is charging her customer an extra penny for every dollar they spend and what is she getting?  She is getting a road figuration in front of her restaurant that makes it impossible for traffic off of Woods Mill Road coming from the office buildings and MoDot regional headquarters along South Forty Outer Road to turn into the Lamp and Lantern Shopping Center where she is located.  Also motorists going north trying to turn into the shopping center have a dangerous left turn to make crossing two southbound lanes…one from a Hwy 141exit ramp divided by a median and one with regular traffic on Woods Mill.   To top this off MoDot will not allow her to buy the highway sign space indicating her McDonalds is ahead since Hwy 141 is not a true limited access highway since it has stoplights further north and south.  All this with the TDD is so the developers of Target and Whole Foods can have road improvements without paying for them.  And of course Mrs. Schoendiesnt’s customers are helping fund improvements for her direct competition, the Mexican Grill and the new hamburger diner at Town and Country Crossing.   

TO HECK WITH THOSE SPEEDERS IN FRONT OF OUR HOMES:  I had two complaints about the increase in speeding cars since the I-64 shutdown has funneled more traffic onto Clayton Road.  I have to admit that since the shut down I have noticed more traffic on Topping, Clayton and especially Mason Road south of Clayton Road.  I also noticed more speeders.  Many more on Topping Road and the scariest of them are the ones on twisty-curvy Mason Road, where shoulders are not even a passing thought.   I asked twice for the police to provide the aldermen with traffic statistics showing where the accidents are and where the enforcement is being done. I thought each alderman would be interested in this information.  I used to provide it to four different city councils or boards of trustees, when I was a police captain in Maryland in charge of providing police services by contract to several municipalities.   But no… none were ever prepared, so I filed an official records request asking for the information.   The results were amazing.  From January 1 to August 21, the city cops wrote almost 3,000 traffic citations on divided highways (270, 64 and 141).  They wrote TWO on Mason Road south of Clayton. They wrote THREE on Ballas south of Clayton Road.  They wrote one-a-month on Topping. I got some feedback from a number of residents and most were amazed like I was.  One commented that perhaps I should leave well enough along, as he thought he could be a new stat on Clayton Road if they had more enforcement.  Another one, a resident on Topping thought there was plenty of traffic enforcement as he was one of the eight people to be cited this year.  I check with the municipal court and found he was doing 50-in-a-30 mph zone, which made my point…people are speeding on Topping and one citation a month is not enough considering the number of houses, driveways and kids getting on and off school busses on Topping. 

Traffic enforcement on the large highways is a good thing.  The Highway Patrol usually doesn’t have enough troopers to make much of an impact and often none are available.  The city receives some state and Federal traffic safety grant money to pay for officers to do this enforcement. However that said, there has to be a minimum level of police presence on our secondary roads which I don’t think we have been receiving. 

Here is a letter I wrote the police chief requesting more traffic enforcement.

      September 11, 2008

Mr. John Copeland, City Administrator/Police Chief

City of Town and Country 

1011 Municipal Center Drive

Town and Country Missouri 63131

RE:  Traffic Enforcement on Major Secondary Roads

John,

On July 11, I received a specific complaint from concerning speeding vehicles and a lack of traffic enforcement on Clayton Road.  It was the second complaint about the lack of traffic enforcement I have received concerning Clayton Road.  Since then I have received complaints and comments concerning the lack of enforcement on Topping and Mason Roads.  These caused me to file a records request with you which was supplied by Capt. Hoelzer. 

A check of the information provided by Capt. Hoelzer showed what I have to consider a lack of serious police presence and traffic enforcement on several major secondary roads.  I realize that in some cases there have not been many or any reported accidents.  But traffic enforcement in suburban communities is not just part of a ticket versus accident ratio.  It also is part of quality of life and peace of mind for the citizens.   You write traffic citations on Babler Lane that have no connection to accidents, but are part of quality of life for the residents.  

A review of traffic enforcement from Jan. 1, 2008 to August 21, 2008, almost eight months shows:

We are issuing less than 1 moving violation citation a day on Clayton Road.

We have issued just one moving violations a month on Topping Road. 

On the dangerous section of Mason Road from Clayton Road south, we have issued just 2 citations in almost eight months.  Not only is the road dangerous here it is directly next to a major park and passes numerous subdivision and private driveway entrances.   (I know that Mason is a challenge but I have successfully conducted speed enforcement of similar challenging streets. Often an officer needs to make a stop, obtain a drivers license and then instruct the motorist to drive to the next subdivision entrance and pull over.) 

On Ballas Road from the Des Peres City Limits to Clayton Road we have issued just 3 speeding citations in almost eight months, despite blind hillcrests, subdivision and driveway entrances. 

However, the police have written approximately 3,000 moving violation citations on the divided highways in town.  

It would be helpful if moving violation warnings counted the same as the citations on reports so we could see the true level of police presence doing traffic enforcement on these roads.  Of course I’m not suggesting that Town and Country residents be given a free pass.  I believe that the warnings should be capture in an access or similar computer format and retrieved before an officer writes a resident a warning.  If they already had a warning I think it is time to go to the citation.  

With the increase in traffic due to the shutdown of I-64 this year and the continued increase in traffic due to the second phase of the shutdown next year, I think citizens were expecting and hoping to see a higher level of police presence on the secondary roads.

Below is a breakdown I have done of the traffic and accident information your staff provided:

Traffic stats from 01/01/08 to 08/21/08  

Clayton Road:

87 speeding citations or 0.42 citations a day on a 4-maile section of road

63 red light violations citations or 0.3 citations a day for six stop lighted intersections

48 other moving violations or 0.233 per day

total moving violations (other than DWI) 198 or 0.96 per day

 

51 traffic accidents 26 west of Mason and 25 east of Mason of 0.247 a day

Speeding or Red Light citations per accidents:  2.94

3.88 all moving violation citations (other than DWI) per accident  

Mason Road south of Clayton 

2 moving violation citations or .009 a day.

Zero reported accidents

(Meanwhile the police have written 87 speeding citations north of Clayton, where the roadway is much safer and 98 total moving violations north of Clayton . There have been 5 accidents north of Clayton mostly in the area of Mason and I-64.  That is 19.6 citations per accident)

Topping Road

8 speeding citations (only moving violations) or 0.038 a day

1 traffic accident or 0.0048 a day

speeding citations per accidents:  8 

OTHER ROADS

Ballas Road

3 speeding citations or 0.0145 a day

19 traffic light citations or 0.092 a day

48 total moving violations or 0.23 citations per day

65 accidents or 0.315 a day    

speeding or red light citations per accident 0.338

0.73 moving violation citations per accident

This is truly remarkable…it is almost one mile from the city limits to Clayton Road and in 8 months the city police have only written 3 speeding citations. Since the closure of I-64/40 a there has been a lot of additional traffic on Ballas.  The police are claiming there are no accidents south of Clayton, but traffic enforcement isn’t just to reduce accidents.  It is also to improve the quality of life.  Residents in subdivisions and streets along Ballas deserve to have fewer speeding autos and deserve to feel safer…especially along Ballas where there are some blind hillcrests. 

Bopp Road

12 speeding citations or 0.058 a day

0 accidents

Topping Road is twice as long as Bopp within the Town and Country city limits, but has had 25% fewer speeding citations issued.

I-270

1,432 speeding citations or 6.95 per day

128 other moving violations or 0.621 per day

total…1,560 or 7.57 per day

74 accidents or 0.359 per day

21.08 citations per accidents  

I-64/40

1,121 speeding citations or 5.44 citations per day

133 other moving violations or 0.645 per day

total…1,254 or  6.08 per day

113 accidents or 0.548 per day 

11.09 moving violation citations (other than DWI) per accident  

Hwy 141

425 speeding citations or 2.06 per day

44 other moving violations or 0.213 per day

total…469 moving violations or 2.27 per day

28 accidents or 0.135 per day

16.75 moving violations citations (other than DWI) per accident

Sincerely,

John Hoffmann

Alderman Ward 2     

DATES WE USE A FEW:   The city has been a fine job of saying one thing and then another and then another when it comes to dates of events lately.  

As mentioned earlier the city claimed on a Board of Aldermen agenda that the Deer Task Force was going to give the board a final report of their recommendations of what to do about the deer problems at a September 8th meeting. In less than 24 hours it was cancelled. 

For a number of residents branch pickup was another concern.  The city sent, through a contractor, to hundreds of homes a postcard two weeks ago claiming that branch and limb pickup would occur in their neighborhood the week of September 8th.  Then a week later after everyone had the limbs stacked by the curb, they received another postcard saying the limbs would be picked up the week of September 25th.  After getting a complaint, I sent the following e-mail to our director of public works:

Here is an e-mail I received today.  I was thinking the same thing when I saw the post card I got last night.
 

Is there an explanation please?  This gentleman was a Florissant City Councilman for 15 years, so he knows the difference from a PC-BS answer and the actual reason.  Please provide the later.
 

Thanks.
 

John Hoffmann 

 

 

To: John Hoffmann 

Sent: Tuesday, September 09, 2008 12:03 PM

John    An interesting item re city efficiency............On 9/4/08 I rcvd a yellow post card stating tree chippers would be on my street 9/8/08. Last Saturday I rcvd another yellow card stating they would be on my street 9/22/08. cards r identical except for the dates. How’s that for efficiency of government??????????????      Now I and the neighbors will have branches out front for a couple of weeks and wont be able to cut grass under the pile. No reply necessary     WSW

Now on this matter I got a favorable reply:

Here is an email I just sent out to staff addressing the situation.  Let me know if you need more details.

Just as an FYI.  As I had told some of you, there was a mix up by our mailing contractor on the dates which were inserted on some of the notification cards which were sent to residents.  The contractor sent out revised cards as soon as he was notified last week.  This created an issue where some residents placed material in their yards as much as two weeks prior to the originally intended retrieval date.

We have spoken with the contractor who will place another truck in service to immediately begin pick up in those locations where the unintentional advance warning was given.  We will then have them return to those same areas on their originally intended pick up dates.   Thanks for your help.
Craig J. Wilde, P.E.
Director of Public Works
The branches in my subdivision were picked up on Friday.  The contractor doing the work, County Tree Service had past aggressive soliciting complaints here in town, but the feedback from residents about their work was been very good…polite neat employees who have been working very hard.   

The Parks and Trials Commission meeting on Monday Sept, 15, 2008 was cancelled on Friday September 12, one business day before the meeting.  I know several people who had planned to attend that meeting and were completely unaware that it was cancelled.   

Another date change involved the ribbon cutting for the $1.6 million addition to the Longview Farm House, that we are not sure how we are going to use. The ceremony was originally to be held at 9am on Saturday September 20th at the start of this year’s Fall Festival (which isn’t quite being held in the Fall I might add).  It has been moved back to Thursday September 26th with a “continental breakfast to follow” (why don’t they just say “with pastries and coffee to follow”?).  

Finally the best now you see it and now you don’t is the lottery for the 65-gallon recycling containers. First the containers were going to be given away on a first-come sign up basis.  This was listed in the city summer newsletter.  Then it was changed to the containers would be distributed by a lottery to be held in August.  That didn’t occur. Now we are halfway through September and I’m not sure when we are going to give away the containers we received on a recycling grant. I have been told there is a good chance more might be delivered so there will be no need for a lottery. 

THE CITY NEWSLETTER:   In the latest issue of the Town and Country Times, the city’s newsletter, the mayor’s three page column included photos of the various yard signs that have been seen on local issues.  Examples would be “No Re-Zoning Principia”, “NO Stadium Lights Westminster”, and “No Hunting Killing”  of course there was not a photo of the “Bag a Buck in Town and Country” sign or the “No More Surveys Hunt Deer Now” signs.  The likely reason is that they were all stolen before anyone could snap a photo. 

The mayor photo count was only four in this issue.  However one resident did e-mail me with the following quote from the mayor’s column, “individual showmanship has no place at City Hall.”  They asked if the mayor could be talking about me.  I think he might be. 

What really got me was the mayor talking about the fire district contract and the annexation attempt of the city by the fire district.   In case you missed it, it went like this:

A shining example of success that came about using an inclusive and

deliberative process exists in our fire service contract extension with

the West County EMS and Fire Protection District. Since 1983,

the West County has provided protection and service to our

community, but at an annual cost to the city of more than $3.8

million, every alternative required thorough investigation before any

contract renewal could be considered. Simultaneously, the West

County was working towards annexing Town & Country into the

District. Again, a task force was assembled that included aldermanic

leadership, professional support and resident representation.

Working with engaged consultants and City Hall staff, this group

researched our various options ranging from the establishment of our

own fire department to a unique joint venture with neighboring

communities. Each of these alternatives was priced and evaluated in

terms of short and long-term value to our city and its residents. In

the end, a negotiating team was assembled that represented Town &

Country in the renewal of its long-standing relationship with the

West County EMS and Fire Protection District, saving hundreds of

thousands of dollars in costs, while enhancing service and avoiding a

divisive annexation election. New features were incorporated into

the relationship that not only generated revenue opportunities for

the city but continue our practice of not charging residents for this

vital public service. Again, after months of hard work and open

debate, the Board of Aldermen approved the contract unanimously.

The mayor was talking apples and oranges in his column.  The consultant study and the committee study that included aldermen were done in connection with the contract only.  There were no committee or public meetings in connection with the annexation attempt.  They mayor clearly infers the two were connected.  They were not.  The annexation attempt began two months after the contract was signed.  However, his special blue-ribbon committee’s report, that many members never saw, recommended the city help the fire district annex the city if they decided to have an election, which would raise everyone’s taxes hundreds of dollars.  

A few things the mayor forgot to mention about the fire service contract, was that in 2005 as an alderman and an announced candidate for mayor and then the mayor, he represented the fire district as a lobbyist in Jefferson City. He never mentioned this to anyone until seven months after the fire district contract went into effect.  In 2005 as the mayor of Town and Country he signed a $17.5 million contract with a client from his lobbying job. 

He also didn’t mention, while he was patting himself on the back about the open government he was running, that he refused to allow a citizen to see reports concerning the fire service by a consultant he hired and a committee he appointed, all in violation of Missouri law.  He did finally produce the reports once a lawsuit was days away from being filed. 

Neither the mayor nor anyone did anything to stop uniformed off-duty firefighters from going door-to-door conducting a political campaign by getting citizens signatures on petitions. Political campaigns by uniformed public safety officers are normally forbidden.    

The mayor also inferred that by getting annexation election cancelled he continued to have fire service provided at no cost to the citizens.  That is outrageous.  Fire service, like police service, like snow plowing, like the parks are all paid for from tax money.  Instead of still having a fire department Town and Country has been contracting out the service, but it is a city service.  Granted tax money is mostly from sales taxes, licenses and fees, but it is the tax money of all the residents. Plus most residents in Town and Country pay some sales tax in this community.  Nobody is getting anything for nothing…no free lunch…

UNLESS YOU ARE A COFFEE DRINKER:  I have worked for small, medium and large governments.  No where that I have worked have I ever had coffee provided for free.  We had coffee funds for employees that drank coffee.  Heck the last place I worked at in Maryland had water funds too.  All the plumbing ran up the center of a high rise government building.  If you worked in a back office water could be a hike.  Many employees paid $2 a month for a company to provide water cooler service.  However, the employees at T&C get free coffee. Well, free to them.  The city pays for all coffee at the city hall and police department.  To me that discriminates against us Coca-Cola and Dr. Pepper drinkers.

UPCOMING MEETINGS:  The police commission meets on Tuesday September 16.  Nobody ever comes to the Police Commission meetings, if you got nothing to do, stop by City Hall.  Wednesday September 17 is the Trash Task Force…see what your trash service may be like in August of 2009.  Of course if you like theater, come to the Monday September 22 Board of Aldermen meeting, a possible lineup includes Westminster Christian Academy Public Haring on the football stadium and after the meeting in the work session a recommendations of the Deer Task Force.                    

